Comet May Have Broken in Two

Discovery of a strange object in the sky close to Neujmin's comet by two astronomers of the Lick Observatory may show that this comet is breaking into pieces. The new object, as it is announced, since its cometary character is not yet established, is moving in the same direction as the comet, and is no farther away from it than the apparent diameter of the moon. However, it may be an asteroid, or tiny planet.

Dr. Charles J. Krieger and Dr. Nicholas T. Bobrovnikoff first located the new object. On Sunday evening, August 11, they observed the sky in the constellation of Aquarius to locate Neujmin's comet, which was found early in August. Their search re-vealed not only the comet, but a strange spot of light slightly to the south. Its position was then 21 hours 13 minutes 18.6 seconds right ascension and 13 degrees 37 minutes and 51 seconds south declination. A later observation the same evening showed it to be moving to the southwest, while on Monday night it was observed again, still farther to the southwest. In the meantime, Neujmin's comet was traveling along a similar direction a short distance to the north.

However, on the night of discovery the strange object was of the fifteenth magnitude, while the next night it had faded to the sixteenth magnitude. Neujmin's comet was about a full magnitude brighter.

Should it turn out that the comet has broken into two parts, it will not be the first time that such a thing has happened. The most famous case was Biela's comet, first seen in 1772. This comet came back every six and a half years, though it was not observed on every return, until 1846, when it was found to have divided into two comets. In 1852 both parts were again seen, somewhat farther apart, but since then they have vanished entirely. However, meteor showers moving in the same path as the comet were observed on several occasions, the most notable of which occurred in 1872. These showed that the comet had broken up into a meteoric swarm. Perhaps something similar may be going on in Neujmin's comet.

Unfortunately, Neujmin's comet is far too faint to be seen except with a large telescope. The constellation of Aquarius, through which it is moving, is low in the southeast in August evenings.

Science News-Letter, August 24, 1929

Old Comet Still Seen

Astronomy

With the discovery, in Russia and in South Africa, of two new comets in the early days of August, there are three comets now in the sky within view of large telescopes. In addition to the new visitors, Stearns' Comet, discovered by Prof. C. L. Stearns, of Wesleyan University, Middletown, Conn., on March 10, 1927, can still be seen.

According to Prof. George Van Biesbroeck, of the Yerkes Observatory, this is probably the longest continuous observation ever made of a comet. A comet discovered in 1889 by the late Prof. E. E. Barnard, then at the Lick Observatory, was observed two years and seven months after its discovery. This, however, was a single isolated observation, and the comet had not been observed continuously.

Dr. Van Biesbroeck will report in the forthcoming issue of *Popular Astronomy* that he saw Stearns' Comet in July with the 40-inch telescope.

Then it was of the 15th magnitude, extremely faint. It is now about 700 million miles away from the sun, or nearly as far from the sun as Saturn.

Despite its faintness, the comet can be located without great difficulty because it is keeping very close to the path predicted for it. The orbit of a comet can be calculated from three positions, but the farther apart the separate observations are, the more accurate is the orbit. As Stearns' Comet has been observed over such a long period, it is possible to use widely separated observations. The comet is also curious, because when it approached closest to the sun on March 22, 1927, it was more than 336 million miles away, or over three times as far as the earth. Only once in recent years has a comet that has been discovered at all kept so far away from the sun. That was Neujmin's Comet, discovered in 1914, which was about 342 million miles away from the sun when closest.

Science News-Letter, August 24, 1929

Staff of Science Service—Director, Edwin E. Slosson; Managing Editor, Watson Davis; Staff Writers, Frank Thone, James Stokley, Emily C. Davis, Jane Stafford, Marjorie Van de Water; Librarian, Minna Gill; Sales and Advertising Manager, Hallie Jenkins.

Board of Trustees of Science Service-Honorary President, William E. Ritter, University of California. Representing the American Association for the Advancement of Science, J. McKeen Cattell, President, Editor, Science, Garrison, N. Y.; D. T. MacDougal, Director, Desert Laboratory, Tucson, Ariz.; Dr. Raymond Pearl, Director, Institute for Biological Research, Johns Hopkins University, Baltimore, Md. Representing the National Academy of Sciences, John C. Merriam, President, Carnegie Institute of Washington; R. A. Millikan, Director, Norman Bridge Laboratory of Physics, California Institute of Technology, Pasadena, Calif.; Dr. David White, Senior Geologist, U. S. Geological Survey. Rep-resenting National Research Council, Vernon Kellogg, Vice-President and Chairman of Executive Committee, Permanent Secretary, Research Council, Washington, D. C.; C. G. Abbot, Secretary, Smithsonian Institution, Washington, D. C.; Harrison E. Howe, Editor of Industrial and Engineering Chemistry. Representing Journalistic Profession, John H. Finley, Associate Editor, New York Times; Mark Sullivan, Writer, Washington, D. C.; Marlen E. Pew, Editor of Editor and Publisher, New York City. senting E. W. Scripps Estate, Harry L. Smithon, Treasurer, Cincinnati, Ohio; Robert P. Scripps, Scripps-Howard Newspapers, West Chester, Ohio; Thomas L. Sidlo, Cleveland, Ohio.

BINDER COVERS

for

Science News-Letter

Many subscribers have expressed a desire for a convenient binder in which to file their copies of the Science News-Letter. We therefore have prepared an attractive and durable loose-leaf binder-cover of gray leather-like stock, printed in dark green and complete with fasteners. Each binder-cover will hold one volume (six months or 26 issues).

To facilitate punching the issues of the Science News-Letter to fit this binder-cover, a pattern showing where holes should be placed appears each week on the back cover page.

To obtain a binder-cover, send 20 cents in stamps (make them 2s, please), together with your name and address (please print) to

SCIENCE SERVICE

21st and B Streets Washington, D. C.